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Newsletter  no 15  

January 2021  

Wishing all our readers a healthy and a Happy New Year 

      
              To enhance, promote and protect Lawnswood Cemetery,  including its monuments, buildings, landscape and records .  

CHAIRΩS INTRODUCTION ς  
 

I would first of all like to wish all our members, supporters and volunteers a Happy New 

Year. I hope you have all had as good a Christmas as possible under the circumstances. 

And what circumstances they have been for us all in 2020! The pandemic has changed 

all our lives, but thankfully aspects of life have continued as well as they can, albeit in a 

different way, and the Friends of Lawnswood Cemetery has been no exception. 

We had our last Action Day before lockdown on 7th March and our last face to face 

Committee meeting on 25th February. Since then, the Committee has continued to meet ΨvirtuallyΩ every 

month in order to keep in touch and maintain some momentum for the Friends. We are delighted that our 

membership has maintained its numbers and cannot thank you all enough for your support, which keeps us 

going. I so hope you will continue to support us in 2021. 

We have also kept in touch with our Action Day volunteers throughout the lockdown, contacting everyone 

every month, on the day we would have met. We were delighted to come together in September for our first 

post-lockdown session, and just about every one of our regular volunteers came which was marvellous! It 

was so good to see everyone. Unfortunately, we had to cancel October with poor weather, and November 

with the second lockdown, but thankfully we reconvened in December which raised our spirits no end! The 

flower beds were desperate to be relieved of the fallen leaves and allow the bulbs to come through. 

We are still working on our plans together with Leeds City Council for more information lecterns around the 

cemetery, like the Ethel Preston one, and will continue to fundraise to bring this about. 

The cemetery is looking good, thanks to the great work of temporary gardeners and the commitment of the 

Council and Bereavement Services to keep the work going through the pandemic. They have done a 

marvellous job. 

So, a massive thank you to all our members, supporters, and volunteers, for keeping in touch with us and 

continuing to support the work we do. We do not take it for granted at all and appreciate everything that is 

done to keep us going, including the support we get from Leeds City Council and Bereavement Services. We 

do not anticipate meeting for our AGM in April as we normally do, but who knows what later months might 

bring? Meanwhile the current Committee continues, albeit with one member less. So, if anyone is interested 

in joining the Committee, please let me know. You will be most welcome! We are particularly keen to appoint 

a treasurer, and to find soƳŜƻƴŜ ǿƛƭƭƛƴƎ ǘƻ ƻǾŜǊǎŜŜ ǘƘŜ ǎƻŎƛŀƭ ƳŜŘƛŀΦ /ƻǳƭŘ ȅƻǳ ōŜ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘŜŘΧΧΚ Get in 

touch by email ( folc2020@gmail.com), via Facebook or contact any of the Committee to find out more. 

So, take care, stay safe and well, and please renew your membership! Reminders are on the way! 

Janice Simpson   Chair of the Friends of Lawnswood Cemetery.  

mailto:folc2020@gmail.com)
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A word from our Action Day Co-ordinator 

Covid 19 has continued to have an impact on our monthly Action Days. However, with extra health and safety 

measures in place and adhering to social distancing we have on occasion managed to work in small groups. 

We have lopped trees and bushes, litter picked and cleared mountains of leaves in the central area so that 

the bulbs can come through. 

Our volunteers are very dedicated and always make a difference. Hopefully in the new year we will be able 

to meet on a more regular basis.                                                                                    Sue Harris 

                                                                                                                             

A well - deserved socially distanced coffee break! 
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With many research projects on the go at any 
one time I was in two minds as to which subject 
I would cover in this edition of The Friends 
newsletter.  Then suddenly, out of the blue our 
Membership Secretary sent me an email 
detailing a gravestone that she had found in the 
1910 extension.  While it had suffered from the 
strong winds we experienced early last year, it 
holds a fascinating link between a young Leeds 
ǎŀƛƭƻǊ ŀƴŘ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ CƛǊǎǘ ²ƻǊƭŘ ²ŀǊΩǎ Ƴƻǎǘ 
intriguing stories ς The sinking of HMS 
Hampshire, and the death of Lord Kitchener.  

HMS Hampshire had for the most part of the first two years of the First World War served in the Far East, 

ƘǳƴǘƛƴƎ Řƻǿƴ ǘƘŜ DŜǊƳŀƴ LƳǇŜǊƛŀƭ bŀǾȅΩǎ [ƛƎƘǘ /ǊǳƛǎŜǊΣ 9ƳŘŜƴΦ  Lƴ ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴΣ ƛǘ ŜȄŜŎǳǘŜŘ ƛǘǎ ŘǳǘƛŜǎ ŀǎ ŀƴ 

escort ship delivering Anzac troops to Egypt and acting as a convoy escort in the White Sea. 

 

HMS Hampshire was finally able to return home to join the Grand Fleet in time for the Battle of Jutland on 

31 May 1916 with the 2nd Cruiser Squadron. During the battle, she was never actually engaged and only fired 

four salvos at the German II Scouting Group that fell well short of their targets, in addition to shooting at 

illusory submarine periscopes throughout the day.  

 
HMS Hampshire                                        

 

THE MYSTERY OF THE DEATH OF 

KITCHENER                    

LAWNSWOOD CEMETERY            

AND A TOPPLED GRAVESTONE 
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Immediately after the battle, she was ordered to carry Lord Kitchener from Scapa Flow on a 

diplomatic mission to Russia via the port of Arkhangelsk. Due to the gale-force conditions, it was 

decided that HMS Hampshire would sail through the Pentland Firth, then turn north along the 

western coast of the Orkney Islands. This course would provide a break from the strong winds, 

allowing escorting destroyers to keep pace with her. She departed Scapa Flow at 16:45 and about 

an hour later joining up with her two destroyer escorts, HMS Unity and HMS Victor. As the ships 

turned to the northwest, the gale increased and shifted direction so that the ships were facing it 

head on. This caused the destroyers to fall behind HMS Hampshire. As it was considered unlikely 

that enemy submarines would be active in such conditions, Captain Savill of the HMS Hampshire 

ordered HMS Unity and HMS Victor to return to Scapa Flow. 

Sailing alone in heavy seas, HMS Hampshire was approximately 1.5 mi off the mainland of Orkney 

between Brough of Birsay and Marwick Head at 19:40 on 5 June when an explosion occurred, and 

she heeled to starboard. She had struck one of several mines laid by the German minelaying 

submarine U-75 on 28ς29 May, just before the Battle of Jutland. The detonation had struck the 

cruiser between bows and bridge, and the lifeboats were smashed against the side of the ship by 

the heavy seas when they were lowered. About 15 minutes after the explosion, HMS Hampshire 

sank by the bow.  Of the 735 crew members and 14 passengers aboard, only 12 crew members 

survived after coming ashore on three floats. A total of 737 lives were lost, including Lord Kitchener 

and all the members of the mission to Russia. 
 

One of 735 crew members who lost their lives that fateful day was Edmund Stead: Ordinary 

Telegraphist (No. J/35189), son of Arthur and Rachel Ann Stead of 3 Beamsley Place, Leeds, and 

native of Otley. At 17 years of age, probably one of the youngest onboard HMS Hampshire, who this 

voyage was to be his first and last.  He is remembered on his ǇŀǊŜƴǘΩǎ ƎǊŀǾŜǎǘƻƴŜ ǿƘƛŎƘ Ŏŀƴ ōŜ ŦƻǳƴŘ 

in 1910 Extension of Lawnswood Cemetery, and whose name also appears at the Portsmouth Naval 

Memorial and the Kitchener Memorial on the Orkney Islands 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

Many mysteries surrounded the sinking of HMS Hampshire with the most infamous being that of Fritz 

Joubert Duquesne, a Boer and German spy, who it was claimed had assumed the identity of Russian 

Count Boris Zakrevsky and joined Lord Kitchener in Scotland. Duquesne had supposedly signalled a 

German U-boat shortly after departing Scapa Flow to alert them that Kitchener's ship was approaching.  

He was then rescued by the submarine as Hampshire sank. In the 1930s & 1940s, he ran the Duquesne 

Spy Ring and was captured by the FBI along with 32 other Nazi agents in the largest espionage conviction 

in U.S. history                                                                   4                                                               Alan Mann 

         Edmund Stead                                                                   Portsmouth Naval Memorial 
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         CAMERA CLUB VISITS LAWNSWOOD                                                                                                                                                                                                 

At the end of June, a group of photographers from Ilkley Camera Club 

descended on Lawnswood Cemetery. Kate Vernon asked their organiser, 

Peter Farmer, about the visit. 

KV: Why did you decide to come to Lawnswood? 

PF: The cemetery offers a great variety of monuments, some of them very unusual. So there is 

plenty to inspire the photographer. It was also fun to introduce my colleagues to the fascinating 

Victorian symbolism such as broken columns and flaming urns. 

KV: Did Covid-19 affect how you ran your visit? 

tCΥ ²Ŝ ƘŀŘ ǘƻ Ǉǳǘ ŀ ƭƛƳƛǘ ƻŦ ǎƛȄ ǇŜƻǇƭŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ Ǿƛǎƛǘ ōŜŎŀǳǎŜ ǿŜ ǿŀƴǘŜŘ ǘƻ ŎƘŀǘ ŀōƻǳǘ ǿƘŀǘ ǿŜΩŘ 

found. But being out of doors we had plenty of space between us. We usually chat in a café, so 

we missed that but instead we shared images online later. 

KV: How did the photographers approach their work? 

tCΥ ²Ŝ ŜŀŎƘ ōǊƻǳƎƘǘ ƻǳǊ ƻǿƴ ǎǘȅƭŜΦ {ƻƳŜ ƻŦ ǳǎ ŀǊŜ άǊŜŎƻǊŘέ ǇƘƻǘƻƎǊŀǇƘŜǊǎ ƳŜŀƴƛƴƎ ǿŜ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ 

produce an accurate clear representation of the subject. Others went for the atmosphere of the 

place. They might deliberately allow parts of the image to be out of focus or they might zoom in 

ƻƴ ŀ ǇŀǊǘƛŎǳƭŀǊ ŦŜŀǘǳǊŜ ǘƘŀǘ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘǎ ǘƘŜƳΦ LǘΩǎ ƎƻƻŘ ǘƻ ŎƻƴǾŜȅ ŜƳƻǘƛƻƴ ƛƴ ȅƻǳǊ ǇƛŎǘǳǊŜǎ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ 

can, so weeping angels, like the ƻƴŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ {ŎƘƻŦƛŜƭŘ ƳŜƳƻǊƛŀƭΣ ŎŀǳƎƘǘ ƻǳǊ ŜȅŜΦ ¸ƻǳ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ 

to use colour either. There can be some very moody effects if you show your images as black and 

white. 

KV: Did any aspects of the cemetery stand out? 

PF: I have never seen anything quite like the Ethel Preston monument. But there are other quirky 

things. The little faces of the Firth family are quite special and easily missed but they are quite 

ǘƻǳŎƘƛƴƎΦ ¢ƘŜ ŎŜƳŜǘŜǊȅ ƛǎ ŦŀƛǊƭȅ ƻǾŜǊƎǊƻǿƴ ƛƴ ǇƭŀŎŜǎΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ƳŜŀƴǎ ǿŜ ŘƻƴΩǘ ǎŜŜ ƛǘ ǉǳƛǘŜ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ 

Victorian creators intended, but it gives a rather special feel to some sections. It was sad to see 

the fallen trees in the centre of the cemetery. It must be heart-breaking to contemplate the 

damage and decide whether to remove monuments or try to restore them. 

KV: What tips do you have for people who want to photograph Lawnswood? 

PF: If possible, check the views in advance. Consider what angles the light comes from at different 

times of day. Also think how to show the geometry of the memorials. You may want to show 

their depth so time the shot for when the sun enhances this ς often at 45 degrees to the main 

plane. Bring along filters to help you tone down the brightness of the sky compared to the 

darkness of many monuments. Bring a range of lenses. This cemetery has wide vistas but also 

great details so, you need to be able to switch from a wide-angle lens to a macro lens that lets 

ȅƻǳ ƎŜǘ ƛƴ ǊŜŀƭƭȅ ŎƭƻǎŜΦ LŦ ȅƻǳ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƘŀǘ ƪƛƴŘ ƻŦ ŜǉǳƛǇƳŜƴǘΣ ǘƘŜƴ ŘƻƴΩǘ ǿƻǊǊȅΦ .ǊƛƴƎ ŦǊŜǎƘƴŜǎǎ 

and creativity to your images by trying unusual viewpoints . Crouch down or lift the camera up 

Peter Farmer 
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high. Go behind a memorial and shoot back towards the path. Line up two objects with one in 

focus and the other not but roughly discernible.  Or shoot through an object towards another. 

Go whacky! 

KV: Finally, how does Lawnswood compare to your other visits? 

The Club has outings to all sorts of places (when Covid-19 permits). We photograph landscapes, 
industrial scenes, wildlife, people, street scenes, steam engines and much more, so comparison 
is not really possible. What is clear is that Lawnswood Cemetery is a gem for us all to enjoy and 
we are so fortunate to have it. All photos are copyright of the photographers. You can see more 
images of the cemetery from Ilkley Camera Club at this link: 
http:// ilkleycameraclub.co.uk/lawnswood-outing/ 

 

 

Book by John Fontana 

 

              Columbarium by Alison Tetley                                   Memorial to Ethel Preston by Chris Farmer 

 

http://ilkleycameraclub.co.uk/lawnswood-outing/

